Please detach this page portion, sign and return to MRS. BERKOWITZ. 
Keep the following pages for your reference. 
*By signing you verify that you have read and agree to the policies and procedures listed in the syllabus AND classroom survival guide.
STUDENT NAME: __________________________
DATE: __________________

Parent signature X___________________________

Dear Parents,
I am thrilled to be back at HSE this year as a member of the 3rd grade team and I look forward to getting to know each and every one of my students! We have a full academic year ahead of us and it is my main goal to help each child in 3rd grade meet his or her academic goals, as well as build healthy, lasting relationships with classmates through positive social interactions. The best way to contact me is through email: aberkowitz@harmonytx.org or on class dojo. 
Here are a few important points for these first few weeks of school:

Grades – Students will receive numerical grades based on academic performance.

Homework: Students homework assignments will be placed in the “to be completed” pocket of their STRIPE binder. When completed, the whole assignment should be moved to the “return” pocket. Homework packets will be sent home on the first day of the new week and will be due on the last day of the week. 
Reading logs: These will be taken as a homework grade and are to be completed for every night during the week (includes weekends). New reading logs are given and old are graded on the first day of the week. Reading logs are kept in their STRIPE and will be checked daily, not completing a day will result in a color change/dojo point loss for not completing “homework” as well as points deducted.
Software program: This is an online based program and students will be required to complete a MINIMUM of 60minutes per week. Students will have in class “lab time” to earn their 60minutes a week. The required time will be taken as a weekly homework grade. Most students should be able to complete the required time during the school day if they are on task. Awards will be given for students with the highest time earned for each week. *please note the time required may be adjusted, in that event all parents will be notified.
Late Work Policy – Late work will be accepted with a 10 point penalty per day. Students who are still missing work will be required to stay in during recess/specials or take home additional homework to complete the missing assignments while still being deducted late points. It is the students’ responsibility to follow up and request additional assignments. (students’ have access to all assignments)
Low Grade policy – If a student makes below a 70% on any test or quiz they will be given a test corrections paper in order to fix their errors and return for up to half-credit back with the highest possible grade being a 70%. If students make a low grade on a daily assignment they will be issued a “ticket” and will be pulled in a small group for re-teaching and will make corrections – this will mainly be done in class but may make it home for finishing a few times if time runs short in class. No additional points can be awarded for low daily grades. 
Spelling – Spelling pre-tests will be given on most Mondays. Students who score 100% on the pretest will become a “mighty monkey” and be given 5 additional and challenging words in which they will be tested on. Students will also be responsible for writing 2 complete sentences using their spelling words – each error in the sentence is a point off the total test grade. All post tests will be taken on Friday/the last day of the week.
Reading program – After the students are assessed, I will conference with each individual student to personalize their reading level. Following these conferences, I will send home an informational packet and how parents can assist their child in meeting their goals. Students who continually struggle to meet their reading goals may risk losing recess or “extra/free” time in order to catch up.
Strategies: Please know that 3rd grade ELA will focus heavily on reading strategies. All students will be required to use “PRESTO” (ICTAB) on any and all reading assignments. 10-15 Points will be deducted on assignments if students do not use the strategies accordingly.  

Rules – Rules are sent home with your child the first few days of school – please review all procedures with your student. These can be found in the “survival guide” and are based on the Whole Brain Teaching philosophy. 
Rewards and Consequences – The behavior chart in our classroom keeps track of students’ off-task and above average behaviors according to a color code.

Green = on task

Yellow = warning for off-task 
Red = 3rd off-task offense; teacher contacts parent or parent and admin. The student will complete a “think sheet” that will need to be signed and returned. Possible recess time may be taken as a consequence. (Repeated reds may also receive RBS points if warranted) 
Blue = great behavior (a ticket for the star drawing and a treasure chest treat)
Purple = AWESOME behavior (2 tickets for the star drawing and 2 treasure chest treats and PBS points)

*Class dojo is another system that coincides with the behavior chart. Students will receive positive points for above average behavior/academic achievements and will receive negative points for being off-task, inappropriate behaviors or not performing to their fullest abilities. The student with the most dojo points at the end of the week will receive a sonic slushy of their choice in the following week. Parents will be required to create a linking account to track student progress.
*Star student: Each day that the class keeps their “signals” or students have been on blue or purple, they will receive a ticket. Students will put their names on the ticket and place it in the ticket drawing bucket. On Friday I will draw a ticket and that student will be the star student for the upcoming week and also receive a sonic slushy of their choice (only students who are on green or better are eligible for the drawing). 

*Recess/Specials: Please note that if the whole class or select students choices result in a loss of recess and/or specials time than they will either sit out for a designated time or can choose to “work off” their time by doing a physical activity such as walking/running laps or burpees (this typically is the best option as it gives students a chance to release any extra energy that is usually the cause of the original misbehavior and then they are released to play after meeting their total).
*Field trips: Please note that all field trips are a privilege in which students must earn. Students with continual behavior issues (negative dojo points and color changes) will not be allowed to attend the field trips and will have to stay at school with another class. 
Flexible Seating: This is a variety of learning environments that support personalization in the classroom. Comfort, choice, and learner ownership of space are key to developing effective environments. Varied seating options, technologies and lighting support more advanced/successful learning. Students will have the chance to earn flexible seating privileges in the classroom; however, each student/parent takes full ownership of the provided supplies by signing the syllabus. Please note that all items in the classroom were purchased with my own money and that students will be required to replace items that are broken/misused or send in the amount for me to purchase a replacement (please know this is also the case even if the infraction was an accident). In the rare event that this occurs parents will be notified of the broken item and the cost (parents can choose to order the product directly or send in money).
Volunteers– If you are interested and/or available to help volunteer please email to let me know Volunteering can include: preparing materials at home, labeling library books, reading to the class, assisting us with projects, extra eyes at recess, MAKING COPIES ( 
*If you are interested in being a homeroom parent please also email me as soon as possible 
